TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 8TH, 2009 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, October 8th, 2009.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for the troops still in harm’s way.  


Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr., Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The October 2009 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Johanna Shafer, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 20082-20086, 20088-20089, 20091-20146 in the amount of $43,123.30 (JC Fund, check numbers 20087 and 20090); Highway Fund, check numbers 20147-20165, in the amount of $43,904.69; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #20089 and 20166, in the amount of  $1501.53  Grand total of Abstract #10 of 2009: $88,529.52.  Planning Escrow Abstract #10P, check numbers 680-684, in the amount of $2,998.50.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The minutes of the September 3rd, 2009 Town Board Meeting and the September 24th Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

(LIAISON REPORTS WOULD BE GIVEN LATER IN THE MEETING)

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane - asked the Board to carefully consider proposed wage increases for employees; as the Master Plan will protect agricultural lands, did not understand why a farmers’ market was being scrutinized so much – would be beneficial; asked the bookkeeper as to what $800,000 in the Highway Savings was earmarked for; stated that he felt that accumulated budget surpluses should be applied to the following year tax levy; and stated that he was interested in the Tax Collector position.


Mark Stern, Market Lane – asked if the Republican fundraising circus paid for electricity and clean up.  Town Clerk Bell responded that the circus had their own generators and that a dumpster had been donated.


Henry Boehringer – felt that the circus was a good community event and should not be picked on.   

PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVE REQUEST FOR A SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR A HOME BUSINESS – NANCY SEEBRUCH


A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to close the regular meeting and go into the first scheduled Public Hearing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Supervisor Tetor explained that this waiver request was for a home occupation for Nancy Seebruch, 5864 Route 82, for a quilt shop in Chip Seebruch’s barn.  This moratorium waiver request would just allow the matter to go back before the Planning Board.


Robert Butts, Planning Board Chairman – added that this matter had been reviewed and was just waiting for the Town Board’s waiver, and wished the applicant good luck.
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With no other comments, a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern, to close the Public Hearing and go back into the regular session.  Motion 

carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FOR A FRONT SETBACK VARIANCE FOR ADDITION TO HOME – NANCY MURPHY


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the regular meeting and enter into the second scheduled Public Hearing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Supervisor Tetor explained that this waiver request from Nancy Murphy, 6198 Route 82, was for front setback variance for an addition to her home, forwarded to the Town Board from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  


Chris Flynn, ZBA chairman – stated that the application was very straightforward, and that the applicant required an 85’ front setback variance as there were not many other options. 


With no other comments, a motion was then made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the Public Hearing and go back into the regular session.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FOR FRONT SETBACK VARIANCES AT 

97 HUNNS LAKE ROAD

AND A LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT FOR 6030 RT. 82

 -- RPG DEVELOPMENT


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and enter into the next scheduled Public Hearings for RPG Development.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Supervisor Tetor read two letters, from Charles Shaw and Merwin Kirk, regarding RPG Development’s request for a moratorium waiver for setback variances for his project for a restaurant/tavern at 97 Hunns Lake Road, the former Bangall Country Store.  Both letters stated numerous reservations about this project, and these two letters were to be made a part of the official record of this Public Hearing.  One more letter was supposedly received from Fr. John Bida but the Town Board had not received it yet.


Robert Butts, Planning Board Chairman – there are two properties to be discussed.  The first moratorium waiver request is for the former Bangall Country Store and will probably first need a SEQR determination.  Questions raised from Charlie’s Shaw’s letter: not sure if he is correct about historic structures in Bangall, but will look into others.  If it is a Type 1 action, a determination requires a lead agency; then others notified before a negative declaration, as well as a site plan review by the Planning Board.  Not sure about the issues of “use:” a change in use would require a special use permit.  Has spoken with Bob Palombo, and will meet again tomorrow to find out more about the project.  I suggest that the Board postpone their decision on a moratorium waiver until further questions answered to avoid piecemeal action. 


Robert Palombo, RPG Development – Am amazed at the letters, the meetings, the conversations.  I’m not a developer, just a builder, but trying to develop some things.  When I bought it, it was a restaurant, and discussed this with the Building Inspector year and a half ago..  The “restaurant” has not been closed for a year – there was a function there that was recorded by our law office.  The liquor license that was applied for states “full intention” to seat 60 – 100 in the future, but when it opens, will only have 30 seats at first, the same as Artie had.  Have met with the Board of Health. I am not being sneaky or underhanded; am insulted no one came to me.  My home is there in Bangall and would have had no problem speaking with anyone.  Would like to get the moratorium waiver to start the process for setbacks to build three decks.  If the waiver is given here, the ZBA may not give me the variance, or the Building Inspector may not give me the permits, but the process is set up.  To go through SEQR and site plan is not what we’re here for.
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Has spoken with engineer, Morris & Associates and the DEC to have a wastewater treatment facility; if not process the water and waste, could pollute aquifer.  This building has been a business for 150 years; I bought it, it’s shut down.  Nothing will be different, just better, small bistro, not loud, unruly.  Parking lot will be in back, no blacktop.

It will be open the same as Artie had it, just nicer, just selling alcohol – small, quaint, allowing 25-35 seats, like Artie for 27 years.  Regarding the liquor license, 2 to 3 years from now would not want to re-do or upgrade license.  There will never be more than what it is now, just nicer.  I have proven myself with my projects.  I have raised my children here, my house is up the road, my business is here, own several pieces of property, all the money I’ve made is put back into the town; just want to make the Town nicer.  Will answer anyone’s questions, I’m here, my office is down there.  We have to do something with the wastewater – I’ll spend the money.  Will go see Allan Rappleyea, take care of this, and will just slow down the process; could go that route.  I just want to build one deck on the back, need the waiver for two on the side.  I don’t feel I’m increasing the footprint, nor changing it.  Residents worry that it will be noisy or there will be trouble.  Will landscape it, dress it up, will spend money.  Am not changing the footprint; it was a restaurant for 27 years; had businesses there for 150 years.  Now I buy it and you’re going to shut it down. If the residents are uneasy, talk to me.  There will   not be trouble. The Board of Health says that my plan would cut down on the use of water; Artie used more water.  Any questions?  Is Charlie Shaw here? No?  I’ve never met him and he lives right there.  Secret meetings?  

Jackie Burger, Bangall Amenia and Hunns Lake Road – has concerns with the quality of life in the area if it gets too big.  30 people are OK; 100 would be a problem and then we’d have no recourse.

Mr. Palombo – I live there too.  The Red Devon has been a restaurant for 30-40 years.  It used to be crazy there, then the Stage Stop renovated it and they had 150 people there.

Ms. Burger – they were out by 11:30 PM.

Mr. Palombo – cannot deviate from liquor license information: 11 or 12 o’clock.  If I had to throw out 100 people on a Saturday night, I would be astounded.

Ms. Burger – if so, there is no recourse. Was delighted to hear about the new plans.  The Red Devon has been respectful (had some problems but they were taken care of) and is not open late at night; this could be a free-for-all, noise carries.  It would not be quaint if it was big.

Mr. Palombo – the process is set by the Liquor Authority; the hours of operation have already been filed, but believe it can be changed. 

Ms. Burger – no guarantee that you won’t change it.

Mr. Palombo – can’t guarantee anything but I can still do business.  Those who know me can tell you I’m telling the truth.  Those who don’t, you have to question me – not a problem.  I’m telling you how I’m going to run that business.  

Ms. Burger – this is a business for you but quality of life issue for us.  The area is beautiful – a nice business should be appropriate.  Would like a nice little place: a Friday, Saturday, until midnight would be fun.  What is the recourse for a change?

Attorney Bogle – this is not a public hearing – this is a discussion.

Supervisor Tetor – address the Board: name and address for the record.

Jennifer Wade, 16 Millis Road – does not have a good feeling with no trespassing signs by the stream, plastic fencing – looks like “I’m really mad at you, trying to alienate you.”  Am very concerned with a treatment plant in my backyard, the parking.  This is an amazing little hamlet, the stream, the waterfall, a place like no other, peaceful, special; this would change the quality of life, be too much.

Bart Germain, 19 Millis Road – has quite a few concerns: two major ones are parking and the septic.  With parking we have the Red Devon, the Post Office, two residences.  With 100 people, where would the cars go?  In the back?  Where is the septic going to go?  Where will a new one be?  Also two walk-in coolers-where?  Where will the cars go?  There was a tragedy here a few years ago; with cars parked all over - Millis, Hunns Lake - there will another accident, especially on the hill.  Has pulled cars out of Daphne Murphy’s yard before.  My other concern is the creek, the septic system will be right there?  Have you been there when the area has flooded?  Has seen the creek go over the road.

Mr. Palombo – I’m here only for a waiver, and will open it up as Artie ran it, same seating capacity, same parking, possibility of extension has been filed with the Liquor 
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Authority.  That may never happen.  Only open the building as it was for 27 years, and that was OK.  Regarding the septics, only mine will contaminate the creek in a flood?  Mine is the highest one.  Roseland had horses with the manure, we didn’t go up there… don’t get it.  As for the quality of life, the silt fence was required by the DEC for erosion, only temporary.  The signs went up because of hostility I feel from the neighbors. There are two bridges on the property- don’t want anyone to fall and sue me.

Daphne Murphy, Millis Lane – lives right across the street.  With all the letters and concerns, can you not grant this waiver tonight, and if you do, why?

Jan Weido, Church Lane – this is how things get polarized.  You might offer to let the neighbors see the site: good mediation. Regarding Trout Unlimited, everyone’s septics strain the ecology – all part of the same system.  Was on the Planning Board for 9 years; going to the Planning Board and the ZBA can be like getting a colonoscopy twice a month without a sedative, but the Planning Board will deal with all of these issues and questions and answer them there.  Leave out the lawyers – the Planning Board will look at all of this carefully, like the Village Center.  In the zoning ordinance, there is no difference between a restaurant and a deli; must treat all equally, as should the Zoning Officer/Building Inspector.  To your advantage to get to the Planning and Zoning Boards.  Please have an open mind- these serious questions will be answered by the Planning and Zoning Boards.

Ken Kistler, 31 Millis Road – is asking the Town Board not to grant this moratorium waiver; it is a controversial project, described in different ways, too many issues.  There are environmental concerns, traffic, noise, and not a clear understanding of the application, and all proper permits should be completed.

Mark Lagus, Hunns Lake Road – applaud Bob for wanting to do something nice in the town, but it makes sense not to act on the waiver until this application is sorted out to go to either the Planning Board or the Zoning Board,

Mr. Palombo – take caution; I don’t want to change anything.  The restaurant will seat 25-35 people.  To increase it is a huge, costly process, but without this waiver, cannot open it up that I bought.  It will be the same as the prior under my ownership, but without it, it would be a financial hardship.  Just want to open up the business with the same capacity, just a different venue as was there before.

Ms. Burger – if you sell the business in a year or so, does the liquor license go with the business?

Mr. Palombo – no, they must file for their own; it’s a pre-qualifying process but sometimes they could operate for awhile under it.  If I go through the site plan approval, the package plant – neighbors can tie into it for cleaner water and to protect the environment.  If my application says “ 80 people” and the Planning Board says only 40, the liquor license says 100, or could be 35, I have to go with the Planning Board’s authority – they are the final authority – it would have to be 40.  I just want to go through this process. 

Mr. Kistler – I would like the project to go through the process, and until each town agency reviews all aspects and scope, there are just too many outstanding issues for the Town Board to act on this.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road – if Artie opened up again, what would stop him?  Is the moratorium waiver a moratorium on building?  Adding on?

Councilwoman Stern – the moratorium process does not require a positive or negative opinion on the project.  Just allows the application to go before the Planning Board to consider it: they make the determination, but cannot without the waiver.  Anyone can now go to the Planning Board but they cannot act without a waiver from the Town Board.  The Planning Board will consider all the issues.

Atty. Bogle – I have not seen the applications, but there are two variance requests for the Zoning Board of Appeals; this is not at the Planning Board yet, but all of this is prohibited by the moratorium, therefore, the waiver.  This is not a site plan review, only for a variance.

Mr. Butts – when Mr. Palombo goes before the Planning Board for a site plan review, he may need a further waiver if the moratorium is still in effect.

Mr. Palombo – I’m only asking for a variance to add three decks; I’m going to open up the business for between 20-35 people; I don’t need the variances to do that.  Just want to make the building nicer: eat a burger, salad, have a drink.
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Supervisor Tetor – anyone else?  Can I have a motion to close the public hearing?  Oh no, we have the other issue – the same public hearing.

Mr. Butts – regarding the lot line adjustment, more information will come next week.  I believe this will be a subdivision.

Mr. Palombo – No, just a lot line adjustment. We have 2 acres and 2.63; just moving the line from the 2 acre to make a non-conforming lot, 1.21 acres, the rest to the rear parcel.  Then the Village Center to make it a self-contained entity, own well, septic.  If I wanted to sell it off it is complete.  Some would argue that you can’t create a non-conforming lot even though McCarthy’s Pharmacy set that precedent .8 or .9 acres, 8, 9, 10 years ago.  Of the two parcels, just slide the lot line to end of the building to make the 2.6 acre lot roughly 1 1.4 acre.  Zoning there now is 1 ½ acres, but that will probably change.

Mr. Butts – I have not received any maps yet; not sure what variances would be needed.  The property across the street, 317 Main Mall Corp., is an historic structure, on the State Register; could make this variance a Type 1 action with lead agency designation.

Mr. Palombo – this is only a lot line adjustment.  Been through all this for four years.

Mr. Butts – that’s a Type II, but a variance might be a Type 1; I’m not sure, just getting this information now.


Discussion followed among the Town Board members if the public hearing should be left open or closed.  After discussion, a motion was then made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern to close the public hearing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

VOTE ON MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUESTS:

1. A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to grant a moratorium waiver to Nancy Seebruch for a Special Use Permit  for a home business at 5864 Route 82 to continue with the Planning Board.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

2. A motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to grant a moratorium waiver to Janet Murphy for a variance for a home addition at 6198 Rt. 82 to continue with the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

3. A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to grant a moratorium waiver to RPG Development for a lot line adjustment for 6030 Route 82 to go to the Planning Board.  Lengthy discussion followed regarding which board was the appropriate one for the project to be forwarded to.  After further discussion, Mr. Cadwallader withdrew his motion.  A new motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern, to grant a moratorium waiver to Mr. Palombo for his Town Center application for a lot line adjustment to go before both the Zoning Board of Appeals and the Planning Board when necessary.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - abstained; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

4. After additional lengthy discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to grant a moratorium waiver for RPG Development for 97 Hunns Lake Road, to go before both the Zoning Board of Appeals for front line setback variances, and then to the Planning Board to discuss the project’s issues and move ahead.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - no; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – no.      

HIGHWAY: 

1. ANNUAL HIGHWAY BID AWARDS: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to accept the bid from the lowest responsible bidder, but to allow the Highway Superintendent to purchase from other vendors from the 2010 Highway materials bid list if the need arises.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
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2. APPOINT HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT CUSTODIAN: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to appoint James Evans as the Highway

custodian, and to pay him $13.17 per hour as he is already an employee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

3. NATIONAL WEATHER SERVICE UPDATE REQUEST: Highway Supt. Myers requested that the Board allow him to purchase yearly National Weather Service updates for $1200.  He was requesting this only as a courtesy to the Board as the Purchasing Policy allows him to purchase an item of this amount without Town Board approval.  After discussion, and a report of this month’s Highway Department’s activities read by Councilwoman Stern, a motion was made to fund this purchase in the amount of $1200.00 by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. TAX COLLECTOR LETTERS OF INTEREST: Two letters of interest were received for the position of Tax Collector, from Joanne Irish and Ritamary Bell, as well as Henry Boehringer’s interest previously stated in the meeting.  This position will be re-advertised for in the Poughkeepsie Journal.  Discussion followed pertaining to the question if an appointed tax collector needs to be a resident of the Town.   

2. VERIZON WIRELESS PROPOSED ANTENNA MODIFICATION APPLICATION: Supervisor Tetor stated that this application for antenna modification at 69 Quarter Horse Way was deemed complete by the Town’s consultant.  A motion to hold a public hearing on this matter was set for Thursday, November 12th, 2009 at 7:30 pm on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

3. TOWN CLERKS’ RECEIPT OF 2010 TENTATIVE BUDGET:  The Town Clerk acknowledged receipt of the Tentative Budget on September 18th, 2009.

4. 2010 BUDGET WORKSHOPS: Two more budget workshops will be held by the Town Board for their discussion on Monday, Oct. 12th at Noon and Wednesday, Oct. 14th at 10:00 AM.  

5. SET SPECIAL MEETING FOR 2010 BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to set a Special Meeting / Public Hearing for the 2010 Budget on Monday, November 9th, 2009 at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

6. BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following budget resolution was read by Supervisor Tetor:

BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION # 17 OF 2009



Motion made by Councilwoman Virginia Stern



Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2009 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred, 


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2009 General Fund budget:
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Expenditures:

Account





Increase

Decrease____

00-01-1220-20
 - Supervisor/Bkpr.-equipment: calculator_       $ 40.00___________________


00-01-1220-40 – Supervisor/Bkpr.-contractual




$ 40.00
 

00-01-1320-40 – Audit-contractual: tax collector

$ 2,086.25





00-01-1330-40 – Tax Collector – contractual




$ 1,245.36


00-01-1410-20 – Town Clerk-equipment: calculator
$ 40.00





00-01-1410-40 – Town Clerk - contractual




$ 40.00


00-01-1980-40 – MTA tax



$ 1,715.66





00-01-1990-40 – Contingency





$ 3,556,55


00-04-5010-20 – Highway Supt.-equipment; printer
$ 191.39





00-04-5010-40 – Highway Supt.-contractual




$ 191.39


00-06-7140-20 – Recreation-equipment: metal detector
$ 149.99





00-06-7140-40 – Recreation-contractual





$ 149.99


00-07-8010-41 – Cell Tower



$ 666.04










TOTAL:
$ 5,889.33

$ 5,223.29


Revenues:

Account




         Increase

             Decrease____

00-2113 – Cell Tower Escrow

_       $ 666.04___ ________________







TOTAL:      $ 666.04

____________

  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Budget Resolution # 17 of 2009 unanimously approved and adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members.  Certified this 8th day of October, 2009. 

7. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF LISA SHAFFER FROM RECREATION COMMISSION: A motion to accept Lisa Shaffer’s resignation from the Recreation Commission was made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Mention was made that the new Rec. Commission member, Sarah Rigolino, had already been notified of her appointment.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Shafer gave a brief report from the Recreation Commission’s 9/9/09 meeting: they had finished and submitted their ’10 Budget, discussed the Haunted House and the billboard, and planned to have women’s soccer games on Sundays at 2 PM.


From the Sept. 16th CAC meeting, Councilwoman Shafer stated they were planning on using $650 from this year’s budget to fence the Wildlife Preserve, and that there was Japanese knotweed at Whitlock.  They also had questions about the property adjacent to the Highway Garage.  They are continuing to work on the Open Space Inventory to encourage the preservation of agricultural land.  Mrs. Shafer also asked about the Greenway: could they get a speaker to attend one of their meetings?  


Councilwoman Stern had the following brief report from two School Board meetings: the future of the Attlebury School House, and a new program presentation on 10/13 about “Rachel’s Challenge” – a program that shows each person as valuable and worthy, to treat everyone with dignity and respect and to learn to replace anger and prejudice with kindness and appreciation of differences.


From the 10/8 Fire Commissioners’ meeting, Mrs. Stern stated that no decision had been made for the roof replacement, the annual Fire Company dinner will be this coming Saturday night – Oct. 10th, and there were 13 fires, 6 motor vehicle accidents and 11 EMS calls for the month.  Mrs. Stern also added that there would be a public hearing on their budget on 10/20/09 at 7:30 PM at the Fire House.     


Councilman Cadwallader stated he been ill and had been unable to attend the last that the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.


Councilwoman Hadden had the following report from the 9/30/09 Planning Board meeting: a public hearing was held for the Millbrook School Master Plan, which received an amended negative declaration, and will be on the October agenda; the Lisman lot line alteration application will bring a new plan to the Board in October; the Seebruch special use permit was forwarded to the Town Board for a moratorium waiver; 317 Main Mall
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Corp.’s proposed farmers’ market submitted a new plan for 32 parking spaces but Planning Board members debated about 25; their 22 foot square sign was approved, with the hours of operation being Friday, Noon to 9 PM and Saturday, 8 AM to 5 PM, a negative

declaration was reviewed and amended with a public hearing scheduled for 10/28/09; and a public hearing for the Divyanand Spiritual Center will be held on October 28th. 


Supervisor Tetor reported on his recent meetings: the Northern Dutchess Alliance was to meet with a representative from the MTA but they did not show up; however, Assemblyman Molinaro and Senator Saland are looking into having them audited.  The Community Action Partnership Agency and the Poughkeepsie/Dutchess Transportation Council will meet next week; the Community Development Block Grant committee approved and signed the Town’s 5-year plan, and the D.C. Mayors & Supervisors met with the County Executive, and sent him a letter stating that it was not right to pass County expenditures onto towns.  The County Legislature is also looking into allowing towns to accept tax payments in installments.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made at approximately 10:05 PM by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session regarding personnel and litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


The Town Board exited their Executive Session at 10:35 PM on a motion made by David Tetor, second by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  


A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to send a letter of termination to Tax Collector Domenica Biro due to her poor performance of tax collection duties.  Two audits of her records cost the Town $3,000 and the Town now owes the County another $4,000.  The letter of termination will be effective as of this date.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


A motion was then made by David Tetor to adjourn at 10:40 PM, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.








Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell









Town Clerk

